Contaminants Conference Call  September 29, 2008
Participants:


Adria Elskus (USGS and U Maine)

Warren Boothman (EPA)

Jawed Hameedi (NOAA)


Gareth Harding (BIO)


Jocelyne Hellou (BIO)

Wendy Leo (MWRA)


Charlie Strobel (EPA)


Christine Tilburg (GOMC)
Introductions and Terms of Reference
The call opened with members reintroducing themselves and their organizations. Christine Tilburg then mentioned the Terms of Reference and associated schedule that were attached to the proposed agenda. She noted that during the May 2008 Steering Committee meeting it was decided that two subcommittees would have their activities accelerated in 2008-2009 (climate change and eutrophication) with two more then accelerated in 2009-2010. She believes that the contaminants subcommittee will most likely be accelerated from Summer 2009-Summer 2010. Adria Elskus then brought the subcommittee up to date on the side conversation that occurred between a subset of members of this subcommittee to discuss the merit in connecting with local managers to see if the indicators selected are appropriate. It was decided that it would be better to approach local managers and the other end users once the metadata and data have been analyzed and brought into the ESIP Indicator Reporting Tool (www.gulfofmaine.org/esip). If they are approached at this point, there will be something concrete to evaluate and the feedback might be more useful.
Update on Gulfwatch 

Christine then mentioned that she had been in contact with Christian Krahforst regarding the current status of the Gulfwatch database. The following is an excerpt from Christian's e-mail: 

"I've sent Jim Cradock the contaminants data in a flat file for uploading to the GOMC server which include the entire GW data from 2002-2006.  The idea is to have that available to broad audiences as well as have an interactive file for a select few for updating, and uploading annual data.  The GW data stream is becoming more formalized from one of sample collection, sample processing, sample delivery, analyses, and data reporting - which includes data review, data reports, and data uploading to the server.  The GW database will continue to evolve and I will continue to work on this as we move ahead. 

What still remains are the construction of QA/QC data, and metadata documents, morphometric data, and continued development of models for data interaction. 

As far as what has been completed with the GW database on the GOMC server is:  complete (up to 2006) contaminants data, which is queryable for Station ID, sample ID (though the database has holes here and will have to be populated as, and if, the sampling dates from the past are/can be obtained), by year, by species, and, by relation to a station-information file-by Lat/Lon.  In addition, the GW database will contain a QA/QC file that will allow users to view appropriate control data (e.g. Al recoveries) to help evaluate the quality of the data.  A trial QA/QC data file is already on the server."

Gareth Harding mentioned that he participated on the review panel along with Jocelyne Hellou and information was presented at the June Working Group meeting. The review panel's report to the Working Group can be obtained at http://www.gulfofmaine.org/council/internal/docs/gulfwatch.peer.review.11.2007.pdf.

Update on Shellfish Sanitation Data

Christine then mentioned that David Keeley (funds coordinator for the Council) has almost completed the paperwork and process to assist with obtaining and analyzing Shellfish Sanitation data for this subcommittee. He has worked with NH Seagrant to provide funds to Steve Jones to head up this work. Jawed Hameedi wondered if the States and Provinces only report out on E. coli. Jocelyne mentioned that Steve's specialty really lies in identifying specific bacteria. Jawed thought that the subcommittee really needs to know what is being reported out. Christine mentioned that she thought this would be a good first step for Steve to take once the project commences. Jocelyne mentioned that there are certain bacteria that are strongly related to sewage and can be present in both sediments and shellfish tissue.
Wendy Leo brought up her recollection on why Shellfish Sanitation data was selected as an indicator. She thought that it was chosen due to the knowledge that there would be broad coverage across the region. Christine agreed and added that the three reasons that were stated for utilizing this dataset for an indicator were:

1. Consistent data across the States and Provinces

2. Incorporation of human health issues

3. Knowledge that due to legal requirements the dataset would continue into the future

Jawed suggested that the subcommittee look at the Shellfish Sanitation Survey criteria documents. Christine found the following links with information about the programs:
· US document: http://www.cfsan.fda.gov/~ear/nss2-toc.html
· CA document: http://www.ns.ec.gc.ca/epb/sfish/cssp.html
Sediment Triad

Christine then suggested that the subcommittee revisit the sediment triad indicator due to recent discussions/e-mails between members of the subcommittee. Adria stated that the problem is the same that has always been discussed. The benthic community portion is not available in most locations and difficult to interpret. She wondered if the triad should be broken apart and the subcommittee focus on sediment contaminant concentrations and toxicity. Wendy thought that part of the reason the triad was chosen was as a "cheat" - it allowed for the inclusion of more indicators - though technically sticking to proposing only three priority indicators for the subcommittee. Charlie Strobel stated that for the most part data aren't presented as part of the triad. The subcommittee will need to track down data individually. The group agreed that the triad is difficult to interpret.

Adria mentioned that the benefit from the triad is the opportunity to see an integrated response via the organisms. Jocelyne mentioned that her lab has been trying to improve toxicology studies by looking at behavior of organisms as lethality is not the best measure of toxics.  She referred to the two articles she sent out in an e-mail on September 24 (articles uploaded to the ESIP Planning Site - www.gulfofmaine.org/esipplanning). Christine suggested that part of the fact sheet put out by the contaminants subcommittee perhaps should have a side-box highlighting this type of research with the benthic community.
With respect to the sediment triad, Christine wondered if the triad should be separated out - giving this subcommittee 5 indicators. Charlie felt this would be fine expect it should be noted when the samples are collected and analyzed synoptically. Jawed thought that the bottom line is the indicator should be of use to managers and researchers. There are advantages in using the triad method and it should be presented as a potentially important indicator. Charlie mentioned that there should be 500-600 stations in the Gulf (State-side) within the NCA program. He feels that if indices are determined, it should be possible to compare a bay in Maine to one in NH. Gareth Harding stated that the weak spot will be benthic community in terms of the Canadian portions of the Gulf of Maine. However, he sees value in looking at trends over time at particular sites when the data is available. He suggests that Christine contact the Huntsman Marine Lab for benthic data.

Jocelyne mentioned that the sediment triad method is actually an evolving concept and suggested the group refer to some of the work done by Peter Chapman (example: Chapman and Hollert (2006) Should the Sediment Quality Triad Become a Tetrad, a Pentad, or Possibly even a Hexad. Journal of Soils and Sediments 6(1): 4-8.)

Warren Boothman asked the group if comparisons will be made between sediment concentrations and ERL/ERM values. Adria replied that the group had suggested not interpreting data. Christine agreed saying that while no decision had been formally made, it was thought that forcing US or a particular State or Province's thresholds on other portions of the Region would be difficult. However, she suggested that this will probably be discussed in more detail as the subcommittee starts looking at data. Gareth asked if the group was familiar with the process of ranking sites as opposed to discussions involving levels of contamination. He agreed to send out a link to this article.
Next Steps

Christine will follow up on the benthic and separate portions of the sediment triad method. Gareth also asked that she print out a list of members of this subcommittee. The membership list is present in the Contaminants folder on the ESIP Planning Site (www.gulfofmaine.org/esipplanning) but is copied here for everyone's use.

Also, Adria asked if anyone was aware of the International Society of Environmental Bioindicators. She forwarded the following e-mail address for reference: http://bioindicators.org/.
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